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SAINT TIMOTHY’S EPISCOPAL CHURCH VESTRY MEETING MINUTES – FINAL 

Wednesday December 16, 2020 – Zoom  
 

Update Date: 12/20/2020 
 
SUMMARY:  

• Dick Firth announced that 4 of the people suggested for the 2021 vestry have agreed to stand for 
election.  There will be 6 vacancies on the 2021 vestry based on retiring members and 1 2020 vacancy. 

• The vestry congratulated Pastor Todd on his upcoming 50th birthday – December 26. 

 
MOTIONS:   

• The Vestry discussed and approved the draft 2021 budget with the additional income sources and cuts 
recommended by the Treasurer and the Finance Committee.  The budget is balanced because of the 
income left over from 2020 due to the PPP loan.  The vestry will review the budget at their meeting in 
January 2021 and may approve changes then based on additional information regarding pledges and 
other 2021 income.  

• The Vestry approved the use any excess income from 2020 to balance the 2021 budget and add 

to the maintenance reserve.  Passed unanimously   

• The vestry approved replacing the funds allocated from Memorials for the large TV’s with funds 
currently in the Live-Stream account.  Most of the Live Stream expenditures have been done 
and there are sufficient funds in that account to cover the cost of the new TV’s.   

• The vestry approved the annual clergy 2021 Housing allowance resolutions submitted by the treasurer.   

• The treasurer and the CFO for the Diocese of California recommended that the audit of the 2018 books 
be skipped and that the books for 2019 and 2020 be audited.  The vestry approved unanimously. 

• The vestry approved removing the vestry clerk and the treasurer as voting members of the vestry.  If 
the clerk or the treasurer are elected by the parish, then they retain their status for voting and counting 
toward a quorum.  They were added as voting members in 2015 in response to AB 1233, but the Diocese 
has recommended that that does not apply to the vestry.   

• The following documents were submitted prior to the vestry meeting and approved at the meeting:  
the minutes of the November meeting, the treasurer’s report, the reports submitted by the rector, 
Pastoral Care and Worship. 

 

ACTION ITEMS: 

• Tom Linari:  Investigate reducing the size (and cost) of trash collection.   

• Sally Shea Potts: Resend parish calling lists to vestry members 

• Vestry:   Call parish members on their part of the list during the Christmas season 

 
Attendees:     Nancy Arroyoavila, Rev. Todd Bryant, Linda Clark, Rayne Devlin, Kari Doolittle, Dick Firth, Rev. 

Susan Geissler-O’Neil, Steve Hedden, Alison Hill, Tom Linari, Trudy Macmillan, Neal Matsunaga, 
Scott MacDougall, Sally Shea Potts 

 
Absent:  Mike Olden 
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1. Opening Prayer – Pastor Todd – Song of Mary – Verses 1 & 2 

The vestry shared the names of those they are praying for including all the lonely people and those staying 

home for Christmas.   

2. Review and Confirm Agenda 

3. Introduction of Guests – There were no guests 

4. Recurring Action Items – Minutes, Treasurer’s, Rector’s, and Commission Reports  

a. Approve: 

• Minutes from the November 18, 2020 vestry meeting. 

• Treasurers Report, Balance Sheet and P&L through 30 November 2020, in that order 

• Rector’s article for January Tidings 

• Pastoral Care Report 

• Property – no report 

• Worship 

MOTION: Approve the minutes of the November meeting, the treasurer’s report and the submitted  

 

5. Non-Recurring Action Items  

a. Draft 2021 Budget – Neal Matsunaga 

The treasurer shared the 2021 draft budget that had been reviewed and approved by the 

Finance committee and the list of changes to income and expenditures to balance the draft 

budget. 

The remaining schedule for preparation of the 2021 budget is: 
• 1/13/2021 – budget, with final pledge income, presented to the Finance Committee 

• 1/20/2021 – budget, with final pledge income, presented to the Vestry for final 

approval. 

• 1/31/2021 – Approved budget presented to the parish in the annual meeting. 

 

Current projected shortfall in the 2021 budget is $66,041. 

Re: pledging:  

        35% of received pledges have increased over 2020 

   52% of received pledges are the same as 2020 

  12% of received pledges decreased 

 Several families indicated that they will be unable to pledge this year. 

Neal shared the proposed budget and the Finance Committee recommended items to 

address the shortfall.   

• Good News: balanced budget.  Bad News: The only reason the budget was balanced is 

the money left from the PPP loan. 

• Some areas of the budget have been reduced based on the assumption that the 

program year will be shortened, and those areas will not be urgently needed this year. 
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• The following is a summary of the modifications to address the shortfall.   

o $66,041 Current budget shortfall (9%) 

o Additional Income 

▪ $23,966   2020 net income ($41,622 leaving $17,656 to maintenance 

reserve) 

▪ $24,100   Pledge reserve 

o Reductions: 

▪ $11,375 Reduce bookkeeper hours from 10 hours/week to 5 hours/week 

▪ $1,000 Continuing Education ($2,000 in 2020) 

▪ $2,000 Flower Expense ($3,000 in 2020) Note: contributions do not  

                          normally cover the complete cost of Sunday flowers 

▪ $1,000 Clergy Hospitality ($1,800 in 2020) 

▪ $500 Sunday Coffee & Supplies ($1,300 in 2020) 

▪ $300 Parish Events Connect ($800 in 2020) 

▪ $300 Reception Expense ($800 in 2020) 

o $1,000 Youth Ministries ($2,000 in 2020) 

o $500 NEW (New Episcopal Women) ($500 in 2020) 

• Neal explained the source of the funds in the Contributing Income line item – regular 

givers who do NOT pledge.  The amount in the proposed budget is $32,300 based on 

previous years.  Prior to the meeting but after the draft budget was reviewed by the 

Finance Committee, Carleen recommended changing that to $15,000.  That change may 

cause the amount currently earmarked for the maintenance reserve to be reduced to 

almost nothing. 

• Question: Have the outstanding pledges come in?  Answer: Some, but not all.   

• Todd is slightly more optimistic than Neal about prospect of balancing the budget in 

2022 

• Pastor Susan reminded the vestry that a lot of money has been raised this year for 

Outreach, Live Stream and other causes.   

• Neal reminded the vestry that the congregation is more generous for specific projects. 

• Neal reminded the vestry that this is an historical and on-going problem. 

• FYI – both the Janitorial and Landscaping service are NOT increasing their requests for 

2021. 

• Question: Has PG&E done an energy review of the campus.  Answer:  Yes, 4 years ago 

• EBMUD also has done a campus review 

• Question (Kari): Can the garbage be reduced?  Currently we have a large dumpster for 
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trash and 3 blue carts for recycle Tom: Will investigate.  

• Neal: Periodically the dumpster has been filled due to construction during 2020. 

MOTION: Approve the proposed budget with the list of proposed income additions and cuts to balance 

the budget. 

b. Allocation of excess 2020 income to the 2021 budget and the maintenance reserve – Neal 
Matsunaga 

(Copied from Treasurer’s Report) 

Approve moving any remaining 2020 positive net income, after allocating some to help 

balance the 2021 budget, to account 70060 – Maintenance & Improvement.   

As of the end of November it appears that we may have about $40,000 net income at the 

end of December.  Pending vestry approval of the budget, we would use about $23,266 to 

help balance the 2021 budget leaving maybe about $16,734 of net income.  The exact 

amount will not be known until we close the church books after December hence the 

request to allow moving any remaining amount instead of a hard number.  The Diocese 

expects us to have $0 net income at the end of the year and suggests we move any positive 

net income into a reserve type account.  Our practice recently has been to use any positive 

net income to help fund the Maintenance & Improvement account, especially since we do 

not have any identified reoccurring source of funding for this account. 

MOTION: Use any excess income from 2020 to balance the 2021 budget and add to the 

maintenance reserve.  Passed unanimously.   

c. Move funds from the Live Stream Funds to Memorials to replace the Memorial Funds allocation 
to purchase the large TV’s for the church. 
(Copied from Treasurer’s Report) 

Approve moving funds from account 70230 – Capital Funding Livestream to account 70170 – 
Memorial.  Last month the vestry was asked to approve spending up to $5,000, from the Memorial 
account, for the purchase of two televisions for the church.  The reason for the purchase was that 
the previous projection screens were not picked up well with the livestream cameras.  At the time, 
the thought was once we had an idea how much more was needed to finish the livestream project 
we could “refund” the Memorial account from the livestream account.  As of the end of November 
there is about $26,000 remaining in the livestream account and we need to still fund maybe $3-
4,000 for two years’ worth of incremental Wi-Fi and insurance costs due to the livestream project.  
Based on this it was decided that it was ok to “refund” the Memorial account now. 

MOTION:  Replace the funds allocated from Memorials for the large TV’s with funds 
currently in the Live-Stream account. 

d. Plan for Auditing the church books – Neal Matsunaga 

(Copied from Treasurer’s Report) 

Approve plan to have the church and preschool books for 2019 and 2020 audited and to 

skip auditing 2018 books. The Diocese has hired an auditor and has recommended that 

we should have our 2019 and 2020 books audited at that it was not necessary to audit 

any prior years that had not been done yet, in our case 2018. 

The books for 2016 and 2017 were audited.   
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The Diocese CFO recommended that we have an audit of the 2019 and 2020 books and 

skip the 2018 books. 

MOTION:  Vestry approves having the 2019 and 2020 books audited and skip auditing 

the 2018 books. 

e. Clergy Housing Resolutions – Neal Matsunaga 

(1) Resolution of the vestry of St. Timothy’s Episcopal Church, December 16, 2020 
WHEREAS the Rev. Todd Bryant is employed as a minister of the Gospel by St. Timothy’s Episcopal 

Church in Danville, CA, which does provide a residence for him, but does not provide the full cost 

of maintaining such residence; the Vestry of St. Timothy’s resolves that of the total compensation 

of approximately $96,768 to be paid to the Rev. Todd Bryant during 2021, that $78,382 be 

designated a housing allowance within the meaning of that term as used in Section 107 of the IRS 

Code of 1986. 
 

(2) Resolution of the vestry of St. Timothy’s Episcopal Church, December 16, 2020 
WHEREAS the Rev. Susan Geissler-O’Neil is employed as a minister of the Gospel by St. Timothy’s 
Episcopal Church, Danville, California, which does not provide a residence for her; the Vestry of St. 
Timothy’s resolves that of the total compensation of $80,337 to be paid to the Reverend Susan 
Geissler-O’Neil during 2021, $45,000 be designated a housing allowance within the meaning of 
that term as used in Section 107 of the IRS Code of 1986 
This resolution will be attached to the Vestry minutes for the meeting at which it is approved. 
 
MOTION: Move that above resolutions for a housing allowance for Rev. Todd Bryant and Rev. 
Susan Geissler-O’Neil be approved.  Passed unanimously. 

f. Remove non-elected Treasurer and Vestry Clerk from official vestry membership 
DRAFT MOTION: The vestry resolves that non-elected parish members may serve as the clerk and 

treasurer of the vestry without a vote or being counted toward a quorum.  If either the clerk or 

treasure currently serves as elected vestry members, they retain their vote during their elected 

term. 

Note: The clerk and the treasurer continue to be officers of the corporation 

 

History: (based on Sally’s memory and research and Rector’s report from December 2019 

• In the fall of 2013, Rev. Jeff Frost asked Sally to take over being the vestry clerk from Meg 

Lindley and  she agreed.  Sometime in 2014, he informed the vestry that AB-1233 mandated 

that the treasurer and clerk should be voting members of the vestry.  I don’t remember that 

anyone questioned that information at the time and the treasurer and clerk started voting at 

vestry meetings. 

• Bev Matsunaga asked Sally about the issue in 2016 because it had come up in relation to the 

Noah’s Ark Board.    At that time, Sally found a section in Robert’s Rules  of Order related to the 

issue.  When Pastor Todd asked about the issue in 2019,  she created a folder called “Other” 

under the Vestry > By-Laws Policies Canons folder on the Google Drive.  In that folder is Article 

9 from Roberts Rules of Order and the December 2009 Legislative Alert regarding AB1233.  Link 

to folder: 

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1KCj3McX5GbJqZv7rSkkDbwchdN_EzuLO?usp=sharing 

 

 

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1KCj3McX5GbJqZv7rSkkDbwchdN_EzuLO?usp=sharing
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• The following is extracted from the Rector’s Report from December 2019 

“Research and Background on vestry composition:   
During Jeff Frost’s tenure,  the vestry made a change that was supposed to bring us ( as a 
nonprofit) in line with Bill AB1233.   I’ve heard several of you talking about what’s required of 
the vestry and how many members we need, especially in light of our lack of response for vestry 
nominees. 
 

What I do know is we need a minimum of 7.  If we change our composition, I would suggest we 
go to 9.   Further, if we change the composition, I would suggest we no longer include the 
treasurer and clerk in the voting pool as this would give them ongoing unelected influence in a 
way that might not be balanced in a smaller vestry. 
 

I’ve corresponded with both Canon to the Ordinary, Abbott Bailey and the Chancellor of the 
Diocese, Christopher Hayes. Christopher gave a clear response to my questions about the 
impact of AB1233 and the text of his response is below: 
 

Regarding treasurer and clerk vote/not vote.  From Mr. Hayes: The short answer is “it 
depends,” but not on AB 1233 (2010).  
 

The Vestry has the option of appointing a Treasurer and a Secretary from among the elected 
members of the Vestry. If the parish does so, they come continue to be members of the Vestry 
and have the same voting rights as other members. 
 

Under Canon 11.22, the Vestry may instead appoint a non-member to serve as Treasurer or 
Secretary. That does not make them members of the Vestry, as Canon 11.22 affirms (“Such 
officers need not be members of the vestry.”) They are officers but not members of the Vestry 
and therefore have no vote.  
 
The second situation would also apply if a Treasurer or Secretary is initially appointed while 
being an elected member of the Vestry and continues to serve as an officer after his or her term 
as a Vestry member expires.  
 

AB 1233 deals with a different situation. It provides that ex officio members of a board of 
directors have the same rights as voting members. The only ex officio member of the Vestry is 
the Rector. Of course, our canons already provide that the Rector has a vote.” 
 
NOTE:  There is no record in the minutes of the December 2019  meeting that this issue was 
discussed. 
 
Todd: 

o Based on clergy recommendation, the clerk and the treasurer were made voting 
members after a change to the non-profit rules by the State of California.  Based on 
discussions with the Diocese, Todd believes that was an error and should be corrected 
to make the clerk and treasurer non-voting members 

MOTION: Return clerk and treasurer to ex-officio members who do not vote and do not count 
toward a quorum. 
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6. Discussion Items 

a. Parish Calls – Trudy McMahon & Dick Firth 

The vestry is asked to call their list of parish members.  The calls have been appreciated by many 

members.  One family objected to voice mail.   

Rev. Todd and Rev. Susan will call everyone and leave a “Merry Christmas” message.   

b. Special Topic – Dick Firth –  HAPPY 50TH BIRTHDAY TO TODD ON 12/26 = SEND CARDS 

7. FYI 

a. 2021 Vestry Nominations – Dick Firth 

 Nominees who have accepted: Ade Adekunle, Gabel Chong-Horsley, Jacque Chiavini, Steve Oki 

 Dick continues to work on 2 additional people  

b. Status of Clergy Discretionary Fund as of the end of November – Treasurer, Neal Matsunaga 

• 5/31 $150 check to individual for assistance 

• 6/3  $135 anonymous donation 

c. Pastor Todd will not be in church on Sundays December 27, 2020 and January 3, 2021. 

d. Property – Tom Linari 

 Hearing Loop guy coming out to fix the loop on 12/21/2020 

8. Closing Prayer – Rayne Devlin 
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St Timothy's Calendar for Vestry as of 12/16/2020  
 

Date Event 

Wednesday, December 16 – 6:30 pm – Zoom  Vestry Meeting 

Wednesday, December 16 Draft budget presented to vestry 

Thursday, December 17 – 6:30 pm Deanery Meeting  

Thursday, December 24 – 3:00 PM Children’s Virtual Christmas Service 

Thursday, December 24 – 7:30  Christmas Eve Virtual Service 

Friday, December 25 – 10:00 am Online Christmas Prayer 

Friday, December 25 Tidings Deadline 

2021 

Wednesday, January 13 Finance Committee – Budget with projected Pledge Income 

review 

Wednesday, January 20 – 6:30 pm - Zoom Vestry Meeting 

Wednesday, January 20 – at Vestry Meeting Final Budget presented to vestry and voted on 

Sunday, January 31 Annual Meeting 

 

Submitted by Sally Shea Potts, Vestry Clerk 
 

Next Tidings Deadline – 25 December 2020 (?) 
Next Regular Vestry Meeting – 20 January 2021 
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Treasurer’s Report 
December 16, 2020 

Financial Highlights 

• Financial results through November are positive overall due to inclusion of PPP loan funds in 

the Other Income part of the operating budget.  There is an underrun in Pledge Income due 

mainly to pledges that are behind in payments and an underrun in Expenses reflecting a 

decrease in expenses due to shelter in place protocols. 

• Pledge income in our approved budget for 2020 is based on 159 pledges.  Our budget included 

a projected revenue shortfall of about $58,400 ($13,400 more pledge dollars assumed and a 

projected deficit of $45,034. 

• 4 pledges for $12,600 have not made any payments yet in 2020. 

• 67 pledges are paid in full for $278,213. 

• Year to date budget vs actual results, adjusted for amortizing “pledges paid in full” in the 

current year, are:  

Budget   Actual  Difference 

Pledge Income  $603,736  $570,794  $(32,942) 

Other Income  $  64,177  $133,647  $  69,470 

Expenses           $709,691  $681,195    $  28,496 

Net Income  $( 41,778)  $  23,246 

 

Income 

The Pledge Income underrun reflects about $19,342 for pledges that have not 

made any payments yet through the first 11 months of 2020 and about $11,550 

included in pledge income budget on the assumption that we would receive 

additional pledges during the year. 

  Other Income difference due to: 

Loose Plate $(7,780) and Facilities Cost Sharing $(10,948) under budget offset by 

Contributing Income about $15,286 above budget and inclusion of $73,329 of 

PPP loan funds as operating income. 

 

Expenses – Operating expense difference is the sum of a number of over and under 

budget items, with the main ones being: 

Personnel expenses $23,199 under budget 

Altar Guild expenses $3,094 under budget 

Christian Formation expenses $1,113 under budget 

Children & Youth Ministry expenses $3,169 under budget 

Fellowship expenses $3,310 under budget 

Administrative expenses $9,841 under budget 

Facilities expenses $(7,937) over budget 

Finance expenses $(11,895) over budget due to timing of insurance and property 

tax payments. 
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Contingency expenses $3,464 under budget 

Action Items 

• Initial approval of the church’s 2021 budget. 

The remaining schedule for preparation of the 2021 budget is: 

o 1/13 – budget, with final pledge income, presented to the Finance Committee 

o 1/20/21 – budget, with final pledge income, presented to the Vestry for final approval. 

o 1/31/21 – budget presented to the parish in the annual meeting. 

• Approve clergy 2021 housing resolutions for Rector and Associate Rector. 

• Approve plan to have the church and preschool books for 2019 and 2020 audited and to skip 

auditing 2018 books. The Diocese has hired an auditor and has recommended that we should 

have our 2019 and 2020 books audited at that it was not necessary to audit any prior years that 

had not been done yet, in our case 2018. 

• Approve moving any remaining 2020 positive net income, after allocating some to help balance 

the 2021 budget, to account 70060 – Maintenance & Improvement.  As of the end of November 

it appears we may have about $40,000 net income at the end of November.  Pending vestry 

approval of the budget, we would use about $23,266 to help balance the 2021 budget leaving 

maybe about $16,734 of net income.  The exact amount will not be known until we close the 

church books after December hence the request to allow moving any remaining amount 

instead of a hard number.  The Diocese expects us to have $0 net income at the end of the year 

and suggests we move any positive net income into a reserve type account.  Our practice 

recently has been to use any positive net income to help fund the Maintenance & Improvement 

account, especially since we do not have any identified reoccurring source of funding for this 

account. 

• Approve moving funds from account 70230 – Capital Funding Livestream to account 70170 – 

Memorial.  Last month the vestry was asked to approve spending up to $5,000, from the 

Memorial account, for the purchase of two televisions for the church.  The reason for the 

purchase was that the previous projection screens were not picked up well with the livestream 

cameras.  At the time the thought was once we had an idea how much more was needed to 

finish the livestream project we could “refund” the Memorial account from the livestream 

account.  As of the end of November there is about $26,000 remaining in the livestream 

account and we need to still fund maybe $3-4,000 for two year’s worth of incremental wifi and 

insurance costs due to the livestream project.  Based on this it was decided that it was ok to 

“refund” the Memorial account now. 

 

Recurring Status 

• Acct 62604 - Clergy Discretionary Fund activity as of the end of November is 

o 5/31 $150 check to individual for assistance 

o 6/3 $135 anonymous donation 

   

Neal Matsunaga 
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2021 HOUSING RESOLUTION - REVEREND TODD BRYANT 

Resolution of the vestry of St. Timothy’s Episcopal Church, December 16, 2020 
 

WHEREAS the Rev. Todd Bryant is employed as a minister of the Gospel by St. Timothy’s Episcopal Church in 

Danville, CA, which does provide a residence for him, but does not provide the full cost of maintaining such 

residence; the Vestry of St. Timothy’s resolves that of the total compensation of approximately $96,768 to be 

paid to the Rev. Todd Bryant during 2021, that $78,382 be designated a housing allowance within the meaning 

of that term as used in Section 107 of the IRS Code of 1986. 
 

This resolution will be attached to the Vestry minutes for the meeting it was approved at. 
 
 

2021 HOUSING RESOLUTION – REVEREND SUSAN GEISSLER-O’NEIL 

Resolution of the vestry of St. Timothy’s Episcopal Church, December 16, 2020 

WHEREAS the Rev. Susan Geissler-O’Neil is employed as a minister of the Gospel by St. Timothy’s Episcopal 

Church, Danville, California, which does not provide a residence for her; the Vestry of St. Timothy’s resolves that 

of the total compensation of $80,337 to be paid to the Reverend Susan Geissler-O’Neil during 2021, $45,000 be 

designated a housing allowance within the meaning of that term as used in Section 107 of the IRS Code of 1986 

This resolution will be attached to the Vestry minutes for the meeting at which it is approved
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ST. TIMOTHY'S 2021 BUDGET BALANCING OPTIONS 
Based on financial results through November 2020 

2021 BUDGET  

$66,041 
Current budget shortfall (9%) 

OPTIONS  

$23,966 
2020 net income ($41,622 leaving $17,656 to maintenance reserve) 

$24,100 
Pledge reserve 

$11,375 
Reduce bookkeeper hours from 10hrs/wk to 5 hrs/wk 

$5,000 
68002 - Budgeted Outreach ($15,000) 

$4,920 
Eliminate cola compensation increases 

$1,000 
62601 - Continuing Education ($2,000) 

$2,000 
63102 - Flower Expense (3,000) 

$1,000 
62603 - Clergy Hospitality ($1,800) 

$500 
64501 - Sunday Coffee & Supplies ($1,300) 

$300 
64503 - Parish Events Connect ($800) 

$300 
64504 - Reception Expense ($800) 

$1,000 
63351 - Youth Ministries ($2,000) 

$500 
64508 - NEW ($500) 

$75,961 
TOTAL EXPENSE REDUCTION OPTIONS 

$66,041 TOTAL RECOMMENDED REDUCTIONS 
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Happy New Year all, 
 
I am really looking forward to a new year with you.  I know the vaccine will take time to roll out, but I 
am almost giddy thinking about seeing you in person.  Here is the regathering vision that might change, 
but is my best hope right now: 
 

Regathering best case scenario - our first on-campus worship Sunday will be March 14, 2021, 
the middle of Lent. This date is not accidental or random.  This will be the first Sunday (best- 
case) where we would be in the “yellow tier” for at least two weeks in Contra Costa County.  
This date can be postponed multiple times if any “tier” goes longer than expected, or a host of 
other things. 
 
Ash Wednesday side note: 
We might be able to do a drive through Ash Wednesday experience for Ash Wednesday, 
February 14, 2021.  Happy Valentine’s Day. 
 
Singing 
When we first gather in person, we won’t sing together.   As meaningful as choral worship is, 
singing is a strong vector for spreading covid.  During the first phases of in-person worship, the 
music will remain pre-recorded.    Darita is committed to bringing St. Timothy’s ‘A’ game in 
worship.   Was not Radiant Splendor excellent?  If you missed it go here: 
https://youtu.be/WSmMiHM9cic 
 
Outside groups 
For 90 days after our first in person worship service, we will tentatively be able welcome 
outside groups inside our buildings. 

 
Regular church news – sort of  
 

• We will celebrate the Epiphany on Jan 10th, 2021 at 10am on YouTube. 

• We gather online, via zoom at 11am on Jan 31st, 2021 for annual meeting.   
We have a plan for how to vote on zoom.  We will be sharing our annual report with 
financials ahead of the meeting as well as during the meeting * 

 
Let’s welcome the newborn king, stay on our Epiphany journey, and pray for our world to get put back 
together again.  In the meantime, pray without ceasing and rejoice always because mama told us 
there’d be days like this. 
 
Todd 
 

* If it is essential for you to have paper copy mailed to you let us know ASAP, we will build a limited 
paper mailer list that we will mail a week early.   If you can print at home or review on a computer/iPad 
that will save the church a little bit of time and money in mail and printing. 

  

https://youtu.be/WSmMiHM9cic
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Pastoral Care 
December 2020 

 
 
First, thank you to the vestry and staff who have been so faithful to call our parishioners these past several 
months.  It means a lot to folks to be remembered.  The isolation is difficult for us all.   
 
Let us try to make another connection to our “lists” between now and New Year’s.  I am sure folks are missing 
their loved ones and their church community in a real way.   
 
There is hope at last on our horizon.  We will continue to embrace our parish family and friends as the light 
comes closer. 
 
Merry Christmas to you all. 
Trudy Macmillan 
 
 

Worship Commission Report 
December 2020 

Submitted by Linda Clark 
 

 

• I am preparing to be Sr. Warden in 2021.  I have met several times with the current Sr. Warden and 
communicated with Pastor Todd. 

 

• The current Coid-19 restrictions in our county are preventing us from in-church worship and group 
meetings.  We are working on plans for re-opening sometime in 2021. We will keep parishioners 
updated. 

 

• The Live Stream team is moving forward.  There has been a learning curve but it appears that we are 
currently addressing a few minor adjustments. 

 

• I am attending the Finance Committee meetings.  I find them very valuable. 
 


